

OVERFLOW MEETING 

MINUTES

November 3, 2010

 3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
Heidi Buchanan, David Claxton, Chris Cooper, Beverly Collins, Cheryl Daly, David Hudson, Luther Jones,  Leroy Kauffman, Ron Mau, David McCord, Erin  McNelis, Kadie Otto, Jane Perlmutter, Malcolm Powell, Philip Sanger, Linda Stanford, Vicki Szabo, Erin Tapley, Ben Tholkes,  Chuck Tucker
Members with Proxies:

Elizabeth Heffelfinger, Christopher Hoyt, Rebecca Lasher, Elizabeth McRae, Barbara St. John, Cheryl Waters-Tormey, Laura Wright
Members absent: 
John Bardo, Catherine Carter, Bill Richmond
Recorder: 

Ann Green
A motion was made, seconded and passed by voice vote to suspend the order of the meeting and allow reports and non-voting business to come to the front. 

SENATE REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Chair Report/Erin McNelis:

Erin reported that the search committee for the new chancellor has been announced. Faculty on the committee include herself, AJ Grube, from the College Of Business formerly Education and Allied Profession, Billy Ogletree, also formerly Education and Allied Professions, now Health and Human Sciences. These were the names that Erin and Linda Stanford submitted. It was an overlap of what was submitted by the deans and by the Senate Planning Team so the faculty hopefully will be happy. Erin encouraged members to go see these people and informed everyone that there will be forums November 22. The forums are with staff, students, faculty and community and are slotted for one hour each. Carol Burton is a local member representing administration on the search committee. Erin feels Carol will bring a lot to the committee. Carol has a lot of experience on QEP, SACS accreditation and is also still a member of the College of Education and Allied Profession. The Staff Senate chair is also involved. The Board of Trustees has purposely chosen to involve more people than they were required to involve. The Reporter listed the committee’s meeting dates and times. A leadership profile will be developed based on information from the forums that indicates what is Western, what we hold important, what are we looking for towards the future and what are we looking for in a candidate. Those will determine the mini-paper that goes out that will inform potential candidates and be used by the search firm, Baker and Associates. 
Comment: Did I see today in The Reporter that (President-Elect) David Ross is going to address the committee as well?
Response from Erin McNelis: Yes, that is our next meeting. He is going to be on-campus that day. He is going to give us our charge. 

Erin continued by stating the Board of Trustees retreat was last week and they picked Baker and Associates as the search firm.
Erin also announced a university forum was held with Facilities Management on October 4th. It was fairly well attended and was educational for a lot of people. Power outages and how they affect computer data and refrigeration, and battery recycling and receptacles were among topics discussed. 
Erin gave a reminder that there is a Liberal Studies Task Force Forum tomorrow at 12:30 p.m. in Killian 104. She plans to add information including minutes from the task force meetings and from the Forum to the Faculty Senate web page. 

Phil Sanger added that the task force is working on a principles paper that should be done soon. It will try to synthesize the information from the forums. They have researched approximately 50 to 60 other institutions and they are preparing a document that reviews the findings. This document will be put on the Faculty Senate website as well.
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Faculty Assembly/David Claxton: 

David gave a follow up report to his report at last week’s regular Senate meeting. At last week’s meeting Craig Fowler spoke to Senate about the Mobile Communication Device policy and there was a great deal of discussion. After this meeting David contacted Sandie Gravett, the Faculty Assembly Chair and she had not heard about it at all. Sandy Gravett contacted  Paul Hudy, CIO at GA, and he let her in on some information. There is an upcoming CIO meeting this Monday with CIOs across the system. They will be bringing this topic up at this meeting. Paul said that WCU has chosen to pass the costs on to users of the services. Other campuses may fund it centrally, others may use a stipend model that would have users pay for it, but offset the cost with an increase in the stipend allowance. His point is that campuses are dealing with this in different ways. David feels certain this topic will come up in one of the upcoming Faculty Assembly meetings. 
Comment: One of the things I ran into after our session is that Mary Anne took the legal case that we are personally liable up to $10,000. It’s true that as state employees that the state indemnifies us with any actions that we do in the execution of our job as the state employee. So, yea, it’s true, but no, it’s really not. So, there are a lot of issues that need to be worked out.

Comment from David Claxton: We’ll bring that up. 

Comment: I also checked with Verizon and they are capable of handling as much or more on that 10-point list. So, other than insuring that we have a password on our phone all that stuff can be taken care of by the provider; all that security. 

Comment: For a fee, I’m sure.

Comment: No, it’s what they do. They have IMAP though and we’re migrating away from IMAP…which changes the volume a little bit but it’s our (WCU’s) choice to do that.  That may change things from that respect.
Comment: That begs the question, if someone can prove their phone is capable and their service is capable of this, is there a dispensation?

Comment: I’m looking at it from the standpoint that we’re going to take a $10,000 loss (IT will) because they are saying they are not going to recoup all the funds…so why spend that money if they don’t have to, if it’s a redundancy of what the providers can do.
A short discussion ensued.

Administrative Report/Linda Stanford: 

Provost Stanford asked for questions on the report she gave last week on the budget and the performance based funding model.

Comment: How does that performance based funding  - that went pretty fast by me. Can you talk a little bit more about that?
Comment from Linda Stanford: Sure. Right now, we’re funded with a base and then we get enrollment growth money on top of that. Under the new performance based model, our additional funding would come from meeting retention targets, graduation targets and that would be transfer student sustainability-the graduation rates and other issues, as negotiated between the institution and GA, but we still don’t know what those other issues are going to be. We do know that there are different missions for different institutions and there will be an impact on those areas like retention, for instance, or graduation rate are dependent on the mission of the institution. This was introduced, I think, probably early summer, late spring. It has morphed significantly in the specifics of the funding model. We know that we are going to be restricted in freshman enrollment as part of this, but that as a part of our performance we can grow transfer students, grow graduate students, and grow distance learning. Those will be the areas that we focus on, but our freshman enrollment is not one that we will grow. GA has basically said we are not into enrollment growth anymore. That’s not going to be where we are at. That’s good for us because we have been moving away from enrollment growth into quality trying to increase the quality of our students. The specifics really hasn’t been all worked out. The chancellor wrote a wonderful white paper to Erskine Bowles identifying some of the major negative issues involved with this funding model. The biggest one being that they are going to benchmark us against those 16 or 17 institutions that have been determined are peer institutions. Some of those peer institutions are aspirant institutions. Even though we have a retention rate of 74% if you look at those aspirant institutions some of them are at 80% or 90% and there’s lots of questions about the specifics of the plan.
Comment: A question was raised about the meaning of “aspirant.”

Comment from Linda Stanford: They are institutions we aspire to be like. James Madison, for instance, is one. If you are interested in where they are located, they are on the Institutional Research website.
What I can tell you is that the new model will go into effect in 2011-12, even though the specifics have not been worked out. We’ve had to factor into our enrollment plan for the biennium which is the next two years, 2011-12, 2012-13 elements of this plan.  We have mailed to GA our enrollment plan for the biennium. Again, freshman enrollment is not increasing. This was approved by the Board of Governors so we don’t have any play with this. What the chancellor is asking them to do is to reconsider the aspirant institutions and peer institutions. 
Comment: It is so hard to shift gears on this from the previous policy. We’ve been living with it for so long. It’s difficult when the previous funding model was a highly detailed document of a couple hundred pages and then you get a five page concept sheet for this new one. 

Comment: Well, I will assure you, it will move into a hundred page…

Comment: …The previous model translated directly to class size and faculty load. You could use the previous one, although it was called the enrollment growth model… over many, many years you go through the reasoning and it is still your best estimate that it takes you this much FTE to hire a new faculty member, then that’s at least a guideline…a comparison point…something solid to work with.
My first thought is why don’t we cut the enrollment way below what they are saying. Why don’t we have 20 students in our classes and jack up that retention rate. Why don’t we have 10? 
And max out that retention rate…I’m not seeing anything in the first draft of this that is inconsistent with that approach. 

Comment from Linda Stanford: I think they are going to hold our base budget which is based on enrollment growth and performance will be above the base budget. So, you will get 2-5% more funding based on performance things. I will tell you we shifted how we funded summer so we could accrue more cash in summer and it impacted our distance learning SCH by about 2400 SCH which equated to about six positions. We’ve had to review whether we wanted to do that because in Chuck’s estimate we don’t know what is going to happen next year with the legislature especially now that the GOP has taken over the general assembly. In the past they didn’t penalize us, they held harmless when our numbers went down. That may not be the case. There is a lot of uncertainty with the budget.  I wish I could address them more specifically. Each day is a new day in learning about this very complicated budget process.

Comment from Beverly Collins: The enrollment growth model is on the agenda for Faculty Assembly next week so if there are comments pass them along to me, David or Erin. 
The meeting then returned to orders of business. 
COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________
Collegial Review Council/Vicki Szabo:
Linda Stanford spoke first with two comments: 1)In faculty procedure document for post tenure review if a department chair goes up for post tenure review, the dean is the person who does that evaluation. She wishes Senate had looked at the second proposal first (on amending the Faculty Handbook) before changing the AA-12 because without leaving a space for the dean to comment you will not be able to follow that provision in the post tenure guidelines and 2) If you support changing the form, the deans may still be able to provide comment and they would just attach it to the AA-12. 
Comment: Just for clarification if a department head goes up for tenure, I know the department head’s slot is signed off by the dean or at least it is on ours so is there anything that would prevent that when that is their immediate supervisor?  Say for instance my department head is not yet tenured. When we reviewed his, the dean signed in the department head position even though she is the dean so it was treated as for the immediate supervisor. Is there anything that would prevent that being the case?
Comment from Linda Stanford: I don’t think so.

Comment: Does there need to be the stipulation for when the person being reviewed is the department head? Does it need to be considered or is that a done deal as it is now?

Comment from Beth Lofquist: It is in your document now, when a department head is being reviewed for tenure, the dean is the person who acts as department head. It’s in Section 4.08.

I think what needs to happen given if all this passes that the dean doesn’t make a decision, there could still be a spot on the AA-12 that says or if a department head is up for post tenure review only, that statement can be there and could only be used in that case. 

Comment: that brings up back to collegial review council. At the last meeting the resolution did pass on the first resolution that was brought forward (on the amendment to the AA-12) and it was my call- I didn’t have a good sense of the order or that we should have done this one first to reflect any changes in the AA-12.

Comment from Beth Lofquist: The one that needs to be corrected that is incorrect now was the voting. That needed action already and I’ve already adjusted the form and will get that to you.

Comment: The department vote needed to be changed because that was contrary to the document. This will be changed now. 
Vicki Szabo brought the conversation back to the resolution on the changes to the Faculty Handbook sections 4.08 D and 4.08 G. The resolution clarifies language regarding post tenure review and brings the language in line with GA requirements. As it is now, the Handbook language exceeds GA requirements. Ron Mau compared  the WCU process to other TPR processes at other institutions and found vagueness in language pretty much across the board. The resolution proposes Section 4.08 D be changed to clarify the materials to be submitted for review and Section 4.08 G be changed to amend the language about the dean’s decision and department’s review in the process. Dean’s decision was changed to dean’s review and department’s review was changed to department’s decision.
The motion has been moved and seconded by virtue of coming from the Collegial Review Council.

Comment from Linda Stanford: Let me just clarify so I understand…how will this be handled on theAA-12? 
Comment: The dean signs off.

Comment from Linda Stanford: So, the review is just a sign-off.

Comment: Yes, this is similar to what NC State says and the dean and provost have acknowledgement. UNCA the dean will convey recommendation…

Comment: I don’t have a problem with that because if there is a concern that should have been seen, we have annual faculty evaluations here. All of that should be vetted through annual faculty evaluations so if there is a concern about performance of a tenured faculty member that should not be a surprise in a post tenure review. It should be lots of discussion between the dean and the department head so I have no problem with that. If the dean wants to attach a statement, they can attach a statement to the AA-12.

Comment: Can I ask, what happened before the change to the AA-12? 

Comment from Beth Lofquist:  The whole reason for putting post tenure review on the AA-12 was so there is one place that the information comes to the provost office because the provost has to send a report to GA about post tenure review. In the past, we got that information in all kinds of formats and in all kinds of ways that had to be interpreted. So, we thought if the AA-12 is where we are doing reappointment and tenure actions, why not put post tenure review and record it there? So, I’m the one that added it to the AA-12 form because the AA-12 form is an Academic Affairs form that is supposed to carry out the record of the wishes of the Faculty Handbook. It’s not a Faculty Handbook form, it is from our office to process decisions and it has worked really well for the most part. The whole issue of having written feedback… you know the Faculty Senate voted that within five days the faculty member gets written comment on what the votes were for tenure or promotion. So, the AA-12 form in many departments has served as that communication. 
Comment: Do you envision some deans signing off and other dean’s appending statements again? 

So that the individual deans will decide how they want to use it?

Comment from Linda Stanford: My concern from the beginning was if the dean does not agree, but I don’t think that is going to happen much, but if the dean doesn’t agree they can append a statement to the form with a copy to the faculty member and the department head. It is within their right to do that as a supervisor of the college and reviewing authority.
Comment: Based on that is it acceptable that the dean attach something?

Comment: Can’t stop it.

Comment: The dean can write a note to the provost anytime they want on anything. This just removes it from the formalized, mandatory process. 

Comment: Unless you do what NC State does which is when it is positive that ends it. 

Comment: That’s effectively what we are supposed to do it.

Comment: I think they can append anything they want, but it’s not going to be a part of the official AA-12. 

Comment from Linda Stanford: What I’m going to try to do is work with the deans to make sure they’re reviewing AFEs with the department heads because that is the most important piece so we 

never  get to the point where we have any kind of contentious issue with post tenure reviews. I will work with the deans to be sure they are doing that. 
HAND VOTE ON CHANGES TO THE FACULTY HANDBOOK (Sections 4.08 D and 4.08G):

Passed unanimously. 

Beth Lofquist clarified that for this year, it is still going to remain as decision by the dean on the AA-12. 
Faculty Affairs Council / Chris Cooper, Chair
Chris began by reporting on things that didn’t pass through Faculty Affairs Council. They didn’t pass a proposed policy that addressed amorous relationships. It was sent back to the authors with some questions. The Faculty Memorial proposal will come to Senate next time. 
The Childcare Task Force has been talked about for a long time and the Faculty Affairs Council has been charged with looking at the issue for the past two maybe more years. It is a complicated issue. They learned Staff Senate is also talking about it along with AAUW and it was a great opportunity to get a task force together and a resolution is presented to do so.   
There will be one member from Faculty Affairs, one member from Staff Senate, one from the local chapter of AAUW, one member from Student Affairs and three members from the university at large. 
A friendly amendment was made to the resolution to revise the word “important” in the very first sentence to “critical” and the word “adequate” to “quality” in the second sentence. 
Comment: I’ve been on task forces for child care almost since I’ve been here. We’ve had very different views from different chancellors. If we get the information from Bardo and he is gone, is that going to do us any good? Is this going to carry on?

Comment: I would like to say this is our opportunity to say what we are looking for in a chancellor who determines what we become. So, I would say if we identify this as something key or anything else I would like to see the faculty say this is what matters rather than the person. 

Comment from Linda Stanford: Well said. I would agree.

Comment: The only thing disturbing here is we’re creating a task force, but you are not asking them to come back with anything. What are the deliverables that you want to come back from the task force.

Comment: I see that as for the task force to figure out. I see the reason FAC has not acted on this in some number of years is that these questions are hard to figure out. We don’t have any power besides recommending and some research needs to be done. I assume that we’re putting people on this that are going to report something back to us and try to figure out some solution, right? 

Comment: That’s an assumption on your part. Unless you say something like this, it’s meaningless. You get whatever they decide to give you.

Comment: And, I guess my response would be with the names of the people being put forward, I’ll take whatever they give me.

Discussion continued and a friendly amendment was made to add the following sentence to the resolution. The new last sentence of the resolution is: “The task force is charged with studying the problems and coming back with a series of recommendation to address the concerns.” 
HAND VOTE ON THE RESOLUTION CREATING A CHILD CARE TASK FORCE
Passed unanimously. 

The resolution for Summer School Teaching Load Limit was presented next. A lot of department heads find the current language in APR 19 to be arbitrary and vaguely defined. Because the faculty member and department head are responsible for determining loads in other semesters, why not use the same logic in summer?
Comment: In the wording of this, what does the word “probably” in the last sentence mean? 
Comment: I have an issue with quality. You don’t want somebody to take on lots and lots just to make a great deal of money and that should be taken into consideration by the department head. I’ve always had a problem with the length of time of summer school... 

Comment: Why do we need this?

Comment: The current one is an obstacle to us. It is locking us in to 12 hours. 

Discussion continued and a friendly amendment was made to change the last sentence in the resolution to read: In general, a faculty members’ typical spring or fall load expressed in SCH or FTE terms should be used as a guideline for determining the summer course load. 

HAND VOTE ON REQUEST TO PROVOST OFFICE TO REVISE APR 19 REGARDING SUMMER SCHOOL TEACHING LOAD.
Passed unanimously. 

Next a resolution was presented on Student Professionalism. The issue started with cell phone usage in class and became a larger more general issue of student professionalism. They tried to write a resolution that is vague enough that it doesn’t tell a faculty member what professionalism is in their individual classes, but at the same time it generally expects some level of decorum and professionalism. 
Comment: What is supposed to happen as a result of this resolution? Is it just a nice thing to do?

Comment: Should it go in the student handbook?

Comment: I think the point is that it was trying to state more clearly some of the things that we recognize as being things that could detract away from the learning process and to specifically include those things like electronic devices and so forth because there’s been some question in how far the university will go in supporting faculty who want to discipline…

Comment: It seems to me if this is important, that we figure out some way to get it into the student handbook or some other implementation that is meaningful…
Discussion continued.

Comment: We can suggest an amendment to the student handbook, but we do not have the authority to change it.

Comment: What you could do, is grassroots, have faculty members put this in their syllabus.

Comment: We talked about that, I think what came out of FAC, is they didn’t want to do that. They felt like there are so many things that are there – it would just get lost. Maybe, someone wouldn’t want to put it there. That was the thinking.

Comment: My idea is that this is something the individual faculty members need to teach to their students. If there are problems you need to address them. A resolution is not going to do a whole lot…That’s the job as a teacher to teach people depending on what your program is, to teach what’s appropriate in the program. 
Comment: I don’t think this thing tries to tell people how to interpret what’s professional and what’s not. It’s saying that we as a university support professionalism and we stand behind the faculty member who makes their decision on what professionalism is; their own individual decision. 
Comment: It seems like it ought to go into a student code of conduct…

Comment: Actually this was taken right out of the code of conduct about disrupting the learning process. 

Comment: I put forward for reflection a possible amendment that may be to the point.

Comment: What about putting it to Student Affairs?
If we said Student Affairs made some comments about what happens in our classroom then everyone would be up in arms, but then when it’s kind of convenient to say, put something in the handbook about what happens in the classroom about cell phones and let you guys deal with this very problem. Well, it’s a classroom issue and I don’t know if it is really appropriate for Student Affairs to be telling faculty what to do in their classroom and so if you leave it open to that then Student Affairs can make other different comments about what can happen in the classroom. It just seems like it begins to set a standard… If you say Student Affairs is to be the disciplinarian…

In my classroom, I have a cell phone policy, it’s pretty lenient, it’s put your cell phone on vibrate because I have non-traditional students and I want them to know if they get an emergency call. If you put it in the handbook, who defends it?
Comment: My take is you are not putting it in the handbook that you may or may not use cell phones, but that the faculty have the right to pursue disciplinary action against students who don’t follow policy outlined in their syllabus. Not that we’re saying that faculty should or shouldn’t have a policy, but the awareness of the student that the faculty have the right to make such a policy and to pursue disciplinary or corrective action. 

Comment: This is just reiterating what we put in the syllabus. It’s not giving Student Affairs any power at all. It’s just being able to say it’s in the syllabus; it’s also in your handbook. It’s not doing anything with Student Affairs except asking them to remind students.

Comment: Have we looked at other schools and are they going in this direction?

Comment: At the time I was putting this together, Central’s chancellor was putting forth a policy that nobody could wear pajamas to class anymore.  It really wasn’t a rule, it was more a new campaign on his part to kind of up the professionalism in the school. I think that it made national news. This came out at essentially the same time. I purposefully tried to include not just electronic devices, but mentioned them specifically because they are a big issue…
The resolution was amended by a friendly amendment to add as a last sentence, “Be it also resolved that we request that Student Affairs adjust the Student Handbook to include a statement to this point.”

HAND VOTE ON THE RESOLUTION REGARDING STUDENT PROFESSIONALISM
Passed unanimously. 

Chris presented the final resolution from Faculty Affairs on the SAI Response Rate. This has been discussed in previous meetings. The resolution proposes three procedural changes with the recommendation that they be implemented on a trial basis in Fall 2010 and Spring 2011. Chris referred to data that was shared at the previous meeting about the response rate not being much different with the extension of CourseEval. You get a higher response rate, but it’s not going to hurt your student evals – they hold about the same. David McCord added to the discussion by referring to two summary graphs that were distributed. David gave what he termed a conservative statement that there wasn’t a disastrous downturn in our ratings that last week of class. He recommends the third that the CourseEval window be extended that last week of class in spring semester and that they do extensive data analysis during the summer where they break it down by major, undergraduate vs. graduate and get a clear look at the impact in that last week in class vs. previous weeks. The resolution proposes a trial run for Fall 2010 and Spring 2011. 
Comment: (Unclear)…don’t get it up to 75% of the classes have finals before Thursday morning, right? Because otherwise they are not gaining anything. Finals on Thursday and Friday the students have nothing. To get the early grades, if the exams are Thursday and Friday they get nothing. There’s no incentive for them to do it.
Comment: That’s generally true. You could nit pick that one. There are a whole lot of people that don’t post grades until Monday anyway. This is more a perception of an incentive. It’s perception management, but the students that we polled said this would work. 

Comment: …I don’t really see why this would be a terrible thing that they don’t get their grade until they fill out their form.
Comment: Yes, I hear you and back years ago that was talked about. This has been a long process. This issue is usually the first one that many faculty members think about. But, it won’t work and I forgot all the reasons; it has to do with implementation, with ethics, with financial aid, military service. It starts to explode on you if you are withholding their grade…

Comment: It has to do with constitutionality. I am going to vote against this. Number one I think it is bribery; it is a pithy thing. I think the system itself is flawed, but I don’t think we should do this.

Comment: …When we did the paper stuff years ago, that was great. All the kids were there because they had to sit and take their exam. Everybody’s there, everybody filled out the paper and they wrote things. I really stressed to my students, I never bribed them, but I stressed to them would you please comment because it really helps me and I told them to take time to carefully read what they write and I try to implement changes as the class reported back to me what they really liked, what they didn’t. 

Comment: One of my department members wanted to know about the possibility of reserving electronic classrooms at some point in time and short periods of time for taking classes there. 

Comment: That’s completely consistent with current policy; anybody can do that.

Comment: I think this person was asking would the university go ahead and do that and make the assignments. Is it feasible with what we have. They were wanting them, I assume to take all classes out of the classrooms. 

Comment: They are welcome to do it themselves, is that answer.

Comment: We have a problem with having enough electronic classrooms for classes.

Comment: Another comment, if we ever get to go to having a laptop requirement, this might be when students can be required to bring their laptops to class.

Discussion continued. 

A motion was made to call the question and went to a vote to end debate.  A hand vote was held and passed.
HAND VOTE ON THE RESOLUTION ON SAI RESPONSE RATE
Yes: 20

No: 2

Abstained: 0

The motion passed. 

Rules Committee/Cheryl Waters-Tormey:

Erin reported for Cheryl that the Rules Committee has met and the decision was to clarify the same language in the Constitution and By-Laws with respect to full time faculty being eligible to run and serve in Faculty Senate. Full time faculty means you get health care and benefits. When that happens and they make those adjustments, it will come to the Senate for a vote. They also decided that they are going to the faculty chairs of the UNC system and will ask what does their university do in terms of requirements and stipulations about percentages of what types of faculty are serving on Senate or is it just whoever is nominated and elected? This is where they will be proceeding.
OTHER

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________
Old Business: 
IT Committee Appointments and Committees from Faculty Senate were reviewed. 
Appointments were as follows:

IT Executive Council (one senator, one faculty member):

-Faculty Senator, two year term: Cheryl Waters-Tormey, GNR

-Faculty Member, one year term: Scott Huffman, Chemistry. 

Administrative Technology Advisory Committee
Two year term, Mary Teslow, Health Sciences

Infrastructure Technology Committee
One year term, Will Poynter, Psychology
New Business:

The proposed academic calendar for 2011-2012 was presented and discussed. Beth Lofquist informed everyone that they are asking that the calendar for the next academic year be approved or disapproved and that the calendar for the following year is proposed and is what it sent to GA. If the following year proposed calendar is agreed to they ask that not many changes be made to it if at all possible when it comes up for approval because people make plans based on it. 
The calendar goes from here to Executive Council and if the Council approves the calendar then it goes to GA for information.
Beth pointed out that we have to have at least 15 of each day of the week on the calendar. Next fall has one more Tuesday than is required. We could build in a day off, like reading day. That has happened in the past. The committee decided not to do that this time, but to leave it up to the discretion of the faculty member to decide which day they are not going to hold class or they can hold class on all 16 days. It’s up to the faculty member. 
In the spring calendar for 2012, they are trying to give a break the week before Easter because the area public schools give a break before Easter with a shorter break earlier during the semester. This is not the case for spring 2013. One of the recommendations received over and over is that we have to many broken up weeks which interferes with labs and other things that are going on. Spring 2013 there is only one break because Easter fell close to the middle of the semester and the committee felt we could put Spring break next to Easter and not have a separate break in that semester. This is why spring 2013 has 16 Wednesdays, Thursdays and Fridays. Faculty can choose which if any to not hold class on Weds. Thurs or Friday. 

Comment: Instead of having the extra Weds, Thurs. and Friday could we start finals on May 1 and end them on May 7th?

Comment from Beth: Well that ends up on a mid week and that would put graduation not on a weekend. 

Comment: You could still have graduation on a weekend. A lot of schools do that.

Comment from Beth: The response I’ll get to that is what are students going to be doing for 2 whole days.

Discussion continued.

Comment: Would the university for money reasons insist on closing out dorms and forcing students to leave? I know they are pretty much kicked out of here after finals. If we ended finals mid week would the university…and who decides when they close the dorms?
Comment from Beth: Would you object to my taking this to the committee for future calendars as an option, but for these calendars not to change it. This is a major shift so I will be happy to take that to the calendar committee for future calendars. 
Comment: I had a recommendation from somebody in my college. The first thing on the first calendar, fall 2011 they propose fall break instead of the dates 17, 18 move those up to 11 and 12 so it would run 11, 12, 13 & 14.

Comment from Beth: That was presented to the committee and the committee did not want to support that because then October 10th becomes a dead day. Students will not going to be here for that Monday.  You will notice that Fall 2012 does have fall break as a whole week. We’re trying to see what that will do. We really would request that we not change the 2011-12 calendar too much because people have made plans. 

Comment: The other thing they suggested is putting it out to Faculty Senate whether or not people here thought about advising day and whether or not we should really have an advising day where there are no classes at all. Or maybe we could just meet with the students in a few weeks time during our office hours.

Comment: We actually use our advising day and we do group advising and we have them come in in three sessions and by not having classes, that means the entire nursing faculty is there. We come in as a group and we meet. If anyone has a particular issue then they can meet with their advisor. Otherwise they don’t have to see us. 

Comment: I think I was at a one stop meeting that deals with groups working with freshman in particular, but they said they also try to use that day to have more student faculty staff interaction. So, we would have to consider not just faculty in this issue if it were to come up the faculty senate about advising day, but they had said they were gathering at Scott Hall this year. It was a first time trial with an activity and they were hoping to have that as an inter-activity with students, faculty and staff. So, we would need to consider the impact on other components of the university as well.
Comment: …the spring 2013 where there is only one break, there is a proposal to insert a short break. 

That brings up another point. Do you think everyone is going to recognize that they can randomly take a day off (in reference to the extra class days in some calendars and that only 15 of each of the days of the week are required)? 

Comment: It’s fine with me if some communication goes out to faculty that it is a faculty member’s choice to take off one of those days or meet. That could come from Senate if you wanted to.
Comment: Well, the proposal is to insert a fall break in this spring 2013- another mini-spring break since there are three extra days.

Comment from Beth: That’s why I brought up that issue. This would be a semester because of where Easter falls that we could accommodate those people that say we have too many interrupted weeks. This is the reason this semester is like this. 
A short discussion continued a proposal was made that an additional spring break be added to the spring 2013. February 13, 14th and 15th were added as an additional break for spring 2013.

HAND VOTE ON THE PROPOSED ACADEMIC CALENDARS WITH AMENDMENT TO SPRING 2013 CALENDAR:
Yes: 3

No: 

Abstained: 0

The motion did not pass.

HAND VOTE ON THE PROPOSED ACADEMIC CALENDARS AS INITIALLY PROPOSED WITH NO AMENDMENT TO SPRING 2013 CALENDAR:

The motion passed.
The Resolution in Support of Freedom of the Press at WCU was discussed next. The end of the resolution has a resolution that came from the Society of Professional Journalists. The resolution draws attention to the Society’s resolution as well as support of upholding the First Amendment freedoms for student journalists and their advisors at WCU. It does condemn formally administrative censorship of the student run press and furthermore supports the resolution of the Society of Professional Journalists. This was brought forth by the Faculty Senate Planning Team and it has been presented to faculty and senate. 
The motion was seconded. 
Erin said that Christopher Hoyt spoke to Sam Miller about the resolution and that Sam had no issues about the resolution as it is stated. Sam was the one dealing in general with this as student affairs he was in the middle and possibly part of the decision to stop the press because student members of the Western Carolinian were not responding to his request for information. Non response on the students’ part is what stopped the journal, not the accusations of plagiarism. 
The question was called and went to a vote. A hand vote was held and passed.

HAND VOTE ON THE RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF FREEDOM OF THE PRESS AT WCU:

Passed unanimously. 

The meeting adjourned AT 5:10 p.m.
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